EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Eye & Dunsden Parish held on Tuesday 16th May 2023 at 7.45 pm at Dunsden Village Hall

Present:  Cllr David Woodward, Cllr Richard Berkley, Cllr Ian Pringle, Cllr Suzanne Abraham, Cllr David Bartholomew (OCC), Cllr Leigh Rawlins (SODC) and Cllr Mike Giles (SODC) No members of the public
01/23
Apologies for absence None
02/23 Minutes of the Annual Meeting of the Parish of Eye & Dunsden May 2022 These were read and Ian Pringle proposed acceptance as a true record of the meeting. This was seconded by Richard Berkley.
03/23 There were no Matters Arising
04/23 The Chairman’sReport David’s Woodward’s report covered items 5,6.7.10and 11. The report is below.
05/23  Community Orchard Item included in 4
06/23 Dunsden Owen Association Item included in 4
07/23 Village Hall Item included in 4
08/23 Charity Reports The Clerk read a short report from the Eye & Dunsden Poors Land Charity

09/23 Financial Report The Clerk summarised the Financial Report 2022-23. There was discussion as to the healthy appearance of the Parish Council finances at this time. The Chairman explained that half the precept from SODC had been recently deposited. The Clerk explained that some of the money was ringfenced for CIL expenditure and for further expenses on the Neighbourhood Plan Development.
10/23 Neighbourhood Plan Item included in 4
11/23  Joint Parish Acton Group Item included in 4

12/23 The New Councillors were welcomed at the beginning of the meeting.

13/23  Public Forum There were no members of the public in attendance
Eye & Dunsden Parish Council
Chairman’s report for 2022-23
Clive Leeke and Naomi Baylis stood down immediately before the recent parish council elections and are to be thanked for their service to the council and the local community. We are about to welcome Suzanne Abraham as a new member. There is an outstanding vacancy for a fifth member. The role is not an onerous one, with ten meetings a year. If you are interested, do please come along to one of our meetings to find out more.
PLANNING
The continuing saga of Cosmonaut Leisure’s flagrant breaches of the planning system at their swimming lake continues, with the issue of an enforcement notice by SODC. We understand that the site owners are taking legal advice. Otherwise the planning register has mainly been dominated by a series of applications by Tarmac which seek to extend gravel extraction closer to Sonning Eye and ultimately Shiplake. The Environment Agency has queried aspects of these plans in terms of the impact on flooding locally. This appears to be very much in line with the case made for many years by local pressure group Sonning Eye Action Group. A new house is currently being built in the Sonning Eye Conservation Area after several less acceptable plans were rejected by the District Council. It is hoped the NDP will in future provide developers with a clearer indication of what kind of new building the community welcomes in the area. 
ROADS & PATHS
The Parish Council continues to press for better routes for non-motorised traffic and this has included some improved signage in Sonning Eye and by the Flowing Spring, and a request that the Phillimore Estate provide a permissive path between Playhatch and the pub and to Dunsden. The permissive route between Playhatch and Sonning Eye still needs better signage but is generally well-maintained by Tarmac. Some traffic surveys on the A4155 have surprisingly failed to establish there is a speeding problem there. In common with other parishes, the Council has requested 20mph speed limit in Playhatch and part of Sonning Eye following good evidence of local support. Tag Lane has seen some improvements in surface water flooding following efforts made by the Councillor Ian Pringle and other local people.
NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN
A dedicated team deserve the community’s heartfelt thanks for their sterling work on the plan which is expected to go to public consultation later this year. They have been aided by some expert consultants, funded by the Government grants received. I have chaired this group until recently.
JOINT PARISHES AONB ENLARGEMENT GROUP
I have chaired this group which has commissioned landscape consultants to prepare evidence for the forthcoming Chilterns AONB boundary review. Progress has been encouraging.
ALLOTMENTS & OPEN SPACES
Allotment sites at Sonning Eye and Playhatch are flourishing. The parish open spaces at Dunsden Green and Furleigh bank are in good condition. The car park at Sonning Eye continues to be blocked by longterm overnight parking which reduces its availability to users of the Furleigh riverside. The maintenance of the A4155 verges at Playhatch is being addressed by Councillor Richard Berkley.
WEBSITE
The parish council website has been overhauled to make it compliant with the WCAG accessibility guidelines.
ASSOCIATED ORGANISATIONS
I have continued to serve as a trustee of the village hall which is in good shape with very many wedding bookings and an attractive new brochure to advertise these. We urgently need new trustees. More at dunsdenvillagehall.org.uk and on Facebook.
I represent the council on the Dunsden Owen Association which expects to install a new window to commemorate Wilfred Owen this summer, with an inaugural event on 4 November. More details at www.owenindunsden.org and on Facebook and Twitter.
Richard Berkley and I represented the parish at online meetings of the Tarmac Quarry Liaison Group. The Playhatch Quarry Liaison Group is due to meet to address considerable concerns over surface water flooding in Playhatch from the quarry.
I continue to help run the Community Orchard which has held occasional working parties with the fruit available for all. More volunteers are always welcome. More information at orchard.blogspirit.com. 
Sonning & Sonning Eye Society continues to monitor planning applications and the gravel workings in the parish.
CHARITIES
I have represented the parish council on the Sonning Education & Welfare Trust which has made a number of small grants to people in need. Applications from Eye & Dunsden are welcomed. I am also a Trustee of the Robert Palmer Almshouses in Sonning. 
Councillors David Bartholomew (OCC/SODC) and Leigh Rawlins (SODC) have made significant contributions to our meetings throughout the year. Thanks once again to our highly capable Clerk, Mandy Sermon, for all her dedicated work during the year. She can be contacted on 0149 141 2908 or by email at clerk@eyedunsden.org.
The public continue to be most welcome at all our meetings which are usually held on the third Tuesday of the month: they are expected to resume at the village hall in May or June and a full schedule is available on our noticeboards and at www.eyedunsden.org.
David Woodward, 16.5.23
_________________________________________________________________________
Annual Financial Report EDPC 2022-23 
The precept was increased to £17,820 in 2022 due to the increase in expenditure with the Neighbourhood Plan. 

The balance at the end of March last year was just under £29,000. The PC had ~£36,000 in the bank at the end of March 2023. £7,500 of this is the remainder of a grant for the expenses for the Neighbourhood Plan. About £10,000 is CIL money that has to be used for infrastructure. 
Donations have been made to the Royal British Legion, CAB Henley, St John Ambulance, Sue Ryder & Clean Slate.

The main expenditure apart from the usual annual invoices for maintenance, providing allotments and for administration and clerk services over the last year, has been on the necessary expenses of the Neighbourhood Plan. An overhead projector was purchased and has been invaluable. After a tree fell during the year work to the trees alongside the Community Orchard was carried out. More tree work will become necessary in the autumn. With the help of a District Councillor grant some trees have been planted outside the Village Hall to celebrate the Queen’s life.

VAT has been claimed and the accounts have been taken to the internal auditor. The accounts must be submitted to the external auditor again this year. 
Marilyn Sermon RFO

May 2023
The Poors Land Charity 2022-23 Report

The Charity receives about £5000 in rent which it uses to provide grants especially at Christmas. Last year about twenty applicants received £80 each.

The Poors Land Charity has completed all the work necessary to secure the field with fencing. The large field has a new tenant who plans to improve the land and improve the ground. Water supply to the paddock has been permanently installed and an option of water availability to the field tenant was provided. Subsequently water was piped to the field at an additional cost of £1,655. 

If there is someone who could take over being the Clerk for this charity the present Clerk would like to retire from the role.

Marilyn Sermon (Clerk to the Trustees) 

Minutes of the Eye & Dunsden Annual Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 16th May 2023 after the Annual Parish Meeting.
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Present:  Cllr David Woodward, Cllr Richard Berkley, Cllr Ian Pringle, Cllr Suzanne Abraham, Cllr David Bartholomew (OCC), Cllr Leigh Rawlins (SODC) and Cllr Mike Giles (SODC)
The newly elected Councillors: Suzanne Abraham and Mike Giles were formally welcomed by the Chairman. The Parish Council still needs a fifth Councillor. 
01/23  
Apologies for absence None. 
02/23  
Declarations of interest None
03/23 
Election of Chairman & Vice Chairman and Declarations of Office Ian Pringle proposed that David Woodward was re-elected as Chairman. This was seconded by Richard Berkley. Ian Pringle proposed Richard Berkley acted as Vice Chairman.  This was seconded by David Woodward. David Woodward and Richard Berkley were duly elected. All agreed.
04/23 
Minutes of the last meetings 
a) The minutes of the 2022 Annual Meeting of the Parish Council were read by Ian Pringle and Richard Berkley who both agreed that they were a true record. 
Richard Berkley proposed that the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday April 18th 2023 be adopted.  This was seconded by David Woodward. 
05/23   Matters arising from the minutes 


054/23 Richard Berkley will contact Chris Dance re the amount of gravel and residue that ran down the Playhatch Rd in the recent rain storms. Photos were taken. (Richard Berkley to action)

056/23 The application to include Dunsden Green as a Conservation Area was discussed. The Officer has requested a few bullet point to support the application. David Woodward would like to include the older properties in the area. (Chairman & Clerk to action)

06/23   County Councillor's report Before Cllr Bartholomew summarised his report he requested that both his monthly report and that of the District Councillor was sent out by the Clerk simultaneously before the meeting (Clerk to action). Cllr Bartholomew’s report will be attached to the minutes. He had escalated the problems of the potholes in South Rd and the drains between the Bridge and the Sonning Eye roundabout and these are being processed.
07/23   District Councillor's report Cllr Rawlins’ report will be attached to these minutes. He was asked about Cosmonaut Leisure and the Lakestock Festival being planned despite the enforcement notice. Tarmac is seeking legal advice regarding the tenant. The licence to sell alcohol was discussed as this limits numbers. The Clerk was asked to write again to Andy Cavell and copy Cllr Bartholomew  in. (Clerk to action).
08/23
Public Question Time No public presence. 
09/23
Financial Situation

09.01/23 The financial situation had been previously circulated. 

09.02/23 The May accounts were presented for payment. Payments to the value of £2,650.04 were agreed. Richard Berkley proposed the accounts be paid. This was seconded by Ian Pringle. All agreed. (Clerk to action)
010/23 Planning Matters None
011/23 Allotments The Clerk reported that there were no spare allotments. There is still rubbish at the end of the allotments. 
012/23
Highways, Footpaths and Open Spaces

012.01/23 The Quarry entrance: Fly tipping frequently takes place behind the hedge opposite the new quarry entrance. Installation of a fence had been suggested but there are a number of issues with land, upkeep etc. Other solutions might be a camera or signage. The Clerk was asked to ask Savills if there is anything that would help to prevent the regular fly tipping. 


012.02/23 Razor Wire: Two local properties have erected razor wire along their properties near the highway. This was discussed. Letters will be written (Vice Chairman & Clerk to action)  


089.03/22 Permissive Paths: Playhatch permissive path. Richard Berkley is to contact Adrian Beales again about the possibility of a permissive path between Playhatch and the Flowing Spring and up towards Dunsden. (Vice Chairman to action)
013/23 Minerals/Playhatch pit liaison group  
014/23
Website This is much improved in terms of compliance. Two more days work was proposed by the Chairman to complete the work on the website. All agreed to £400 as a further payment.
015/23 Matters for future consideration audit;







The meeting closed at 9.35pm







Date of next meeting:       Tuesday June 20th 2023
REPORT TO EYE & DUNSDEN PARISH COUNCIL MAY 2023

FROM CLLR DAVID BARTHOLOMEW 

GENERAL OCC REPORT

OCC £336,000 SPENDING PLANS FOR ANPR CAMERAS 
A recent Oxford Mail report states householders have accused OCC of being “out of touch” after a Freedom of Information request revealed OCC plans to spend £336,000 of taxpayers’ money on replacing Low Traffic Neighbourhood bollards in Oxford with surveillance cameras. The council intends to enforce the existing LTN restrictions in Cowley through the introduction of Automatic Number Plate Recognition (ANPR) cameras, which will issue motorists a fixed penalty notice unless they have an exemption. In the context of the recent 5% increase in Council Tax, some may wonder whether council spending is in line with residents’ expectations.
OXFORD TRAFFIC FILTERS (THE FOUR SECTOR PLAN) 

The ‘Traffic Filter’ scheme that will divide Oxford into four sectors for traffic purposes continues to generate controversy. Conservatives are continuing to press that the consultation is re-run.

HOUSEHOLD WASTE RECYCLING CENTRE STRATEGY 2023-2043 – HAVE YOUR SAY

OCC has seven Household Waste Recycling Centres (HWRCs). These centres are very popular, with around a million visits every year. They take in around 40,000 tonnes of waste, and 65.5% of which is recycled. The HWRCs are an important part of the Oxfordshire Resources and Waste Partnership's plan to reduce waste, increase recycling, and decrease the amount of waste going into landfills. The HWRCs accept a wide range of materials, which helps to increase recycling. However, the council is careful to consider budgetary constraints and is developing a new HWRC strategy. The results of the recent public consultation are awaited.
UPDATE ON 20MPH SIGN-CHANGING EXERCISE – ‘MINDSET’ NOT ENFORCEMENT

As previously reported, OCC is spending £8m on switching 30mph signs to 20mph signs where requested by town or parish councils. Many such councils have requested the change as it is funded by OCC, and they consider they have nothing to lose. Applications have now topped 200. However, some parish councils are having second thoughts when they realise the £8m could have been spent on road repairs, which have more obvious benefits, and that the 20mph limit is very unlikely to be enforced as the police have objected to the change in most instances. The likely lack of police enforcement was acknowledged in OCC’s press release on 27th April, which stated: “While the council has been working alongside Thames Valley Police, the emphasis is on drivers adhering to the new limits through a change of mindset, rather than enforcement. It is hoped that as 20mph areas become more common, breaking the limit will become socially unacceptable for drivers.”  There is also a concern that people will be lulled into a false sense of security. Data from the Cuxham trial show that the introduction of a 20mph limit resulted in a very small average speed reduction of between 3 and 4 mph, with over 50% of traffic exceeding the 20mph limit. 

OCC PAID OVER £350K IN PERSONAL INJURY CLAIMS

OCC has paid out £350,920 in personal injury compensation over the last year. There were 135 personal injury claims submitted to the council from April 2022 to April 2023. Amongst the leading causes were falls over carriageway potholes and uneven footways. The figures were released after LegalExpert.co.uk submitted a Freedom of Information request.
SPECIFIC OCC REPORT FOR EYE & DUNSDEN 

FMS 23954658: DRAINS/GRIPS BLOCKED FROM SONNING BRIDGE TO SONNING EYE 
Officers have advised they are looking to raise an order against drainage gully cleansing defects for drains/grips blocked from Sonning Bridge as far as the Sonning Eye roundabout.

FMS 23959043: POTHOLES ALONG SOUTH RD, SONNING EYE

Officers have advised that defects that meet intervention levels have been raised for repair in this road. 
FENCING TO PREVENT FLY-TIPPING NEAR QUARRY ENTRANCE ON A4155

This area opposite the quarry entrance on the A4155 suffers from repeated and extensive fly tipping. I have investigated the possibility of erecting security-type fencing to prevent this happening but OCC Highways is reluctant to get involved because of future maintenance or boundary issues. Officers consider it a landowner responsibility.

SODC ward councillor’s report Eye & Dunsden – 16th May 2023 
District elections 4th May 2023 
The district elections on 4th May 2023 were the first to be conducted under the Photo ID requirements. Overall turnout seemed similar although some voters were inconvenienced and some disenfranchised on the day. The results were as follows :- Party Seats Change May 2023 (vs 4/23) Liberal Democrat 21 8 Green 8 3 Henley Residents' Group 3 0 Labour 3 0 Conservative 1 -9 Independent 0 -2 Overall 36 0 Perhaps the most striking comparison is to the position after the May 2015 results when the Conservatives won 33 seats and the Lib Dems, HRG and Labour each won one seat. From holding 33 of the 36 seats then the Conservatives are now reduced to 1 single seat. Such is the effect of the “first-past-the-post” system in which vote share is amplified. Elsewhere in Oxfordshire there were also significant results. In Vale of White Horse there are 38 seats and like in SODC they were all up for election; 34 Lib Dems were elected and 4 Green councillors. In Cherwell where only a third of the seats were up for election the Conservatives (20 of 48) lost control of their last council in Oxfordshire to No Overall Control. In West Oxfordshire only a third of seats were up for election and the LD. Green and Labour partnership group increased control with the Lib Dems becoming the largest party. Locally in the Sonning Common ward both seats were won by the Lib Dems – being Leigh Rawlins and Mike Giles. More detail is available here :- https://www.southoxon.gov.uk/south-oxfordshire-district-council/local-democracy-and-elections/elections-and-voting/current-and-upcoming-elections/local-elections-thursday-4-may-2023/ Other Due to the elections and the Pre-Election period of pause there is little other news from SODC. 
Covid-19 
The reliability of data on Covid cases is now much reduced following the end of test and trace. However national figures have shown falls in cases – contrary to what might be expected for this time of year. At 6th May 2023, reported cases in SODC were at a weekly rate per 100k of population of 27 (it peaked at 1,504 on 6th January 2022) – a very low level - albeit that reporting may be somewhat incomplete. (Many don’t report it.) Separately, there has been significant levels of flu causing some references to a “twindemic” in terms of absences and pressures on the NHS. (Such pressures are also, of course, complicated now by pay disputes.) 
Leigh Rawlins & Mike Giles 
District Councillors
